NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

April 7, 2009 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

MINUTES

ATTENDANCE:  Burton Bryan, Christopher Mickle, Chairman, David Osborne, Kathryn Mudgett, Gregg McBride, and Clifford Prentiss.

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions: Storm water letter by Abigail Hardy 

       Loring Farm update by Gregg McBride.

       Abigail Hardy added a discussion from Board of Health on Conservation Land.

       Christopher Mickle added a discussion regarding the Stetson Ford Planning Committee.

Motion: David Osborne moved to accept the agenda as amended.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett


In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

7:30PM George Whitaker – Farming Donovan Farms

Presenting: Sean Sutton (Son-in-law of George Whitaker) and George Whitaker.

Discussion: George Whitaker reported that he and his son-in-law have been taking care of the field at Donovan Farms on the left side that borders their farm. It was a gravel pit that was left to grow into brush. It has taken years to get a root structure going from the gravel pit. This last year they had a good crop of Timothy hay. He had Allan cut and bale it since it’s not good enough for the horses, he is feeding it to beef cows. It appears that it will go back to being a field. It takes years to get a good enough root structure before making it a pasture. They kept the brush trimmed. 

On the negative side, every Friday he walks Circuit Street and cleans it. The parking lot has become a problem. It’s become a place for the construction workers to have their lunch and drop all their garbage. He picks up a full bag every time he goes. They have also backed their trucks onto the field. He took the rocks that he had blocking the road and put them there to prevent them from backing the trucks on the field.  He would like to put a chain across the area, where the end of the parking lot is, to prevent people from going into the field. He would put a white pipe on the chain. It wouldn’t be locked and it would keep honest people honest.  There is plenty of parking area available. 

7:45PM Devin Staples (Eagle Scout)- Proposed Trail @ Donovan Farm 

Presenting: Devin Staples

Discussion: Devin Staples is proposing to reestablish a pathway at Donovan Farm that would abut a major tributary called Margaret’s Brook. The pathway is now overgrown and wooded with pines and shrubs. The proposed pathway would be a scenic trail along a brook and it would connect a trail to the middle school. Devin would only need to clear a minimum amount of shrubs to establish the trail. The entrance would be cleared so that a small parking lot could be established.  The scenic pathway will be of historical value, since a dam once existed at this location that was used for grinding.  

Benches would be placed along the brook for people to sit and enjoy the land. This would create recreational opportunities and the creation of walking paths is one of the greatest concerns in the Norwell Master Plan. The pathway would also connect the Middle School to the Town Hall. This would establish a better walking way to and from the Council on Aging. Fellow scouts, Eagle scouts, friends and family members would help. He hopes to begin in the spring and have the project completed in 2-3 weekends.

The cost will be around $250. Labor will be free. Money will be obtained by having a can drive and from collected donations.  Abigail Hardy said that she discussed a sign as to where to park and placement of the chains. There will be a second sign pointing to where the trail will start. 

Motion: Clifford Prentiss moved to approve Devin Staples’ project.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

PUBLIC HEARING

32 Arrowhead Drive / SE52-923 / Pool & Landscaping                                                       NOI 
Applicant: Maryellen Kelley / Representative: Rick Grady, Grady Consulting 

This is a NOI submitted by Maryellen Kelley for the proposed construction of a pool and landscaping within 100’ of a bordering vegetated wetland and within 200’ of  a perennial river. Presenting: Rick Grady of Grady Consulting, Maryellen Kelley (applicant) and Dave Seone of Seone Landscaping. Green cards were submitted. 

Discussion: Rick Grady stated that Maryellen Kelley presented this property to the Conservation Commission, a year ago for an RDA for additions to the home and construction of a stone terrace off the rear of the home. They have put together a NOI for a pool, with handicapped access, with associated grading and landscaping. There are a few different resources on site and it is adjacent to the North River. There is a natural bank under the jurisdiction of the North River Commission along with a 300’ riverfront corridor. There is a section of bordering vegetated wetland that is slightly above the North River Commissions bank in a couple of locations adjacent to the river. There is also an isolated vegetated wetland along the easterly property line. The existing house, including the additions that were approved last year, is nearing completion and is on the plan shown to Commission members. In the buffer zones they have shown a 200’ riverfront line.  

A pool is being proposed between the stone terrace and the existing grass area in the back of the property. There is a row of bushes that run along the stonewall and trees which are shown on the plan. There were constraints in placing the pool there since there is a 20’zoning setback to the property line.  The North River Commission stated that no structures be placed within 100’ of the natural bank. They also need to maintain the ramp access to transition the grade to access the pool. They can keep the pool in the grass area and need to remove four trees. To incorporate the grading, the house will top the foundation elevation at 19.5’. The 100’ setback to the North River bank will be at elevation 12. They need to make up about 8’ from the house to the existing grade. They’ve proposed a stone wall along the 100’ setback that will be about 3 ½’ high. This will bring the pool elevation 16’ adjacent to the stone terrace at elevation 19.5’. This will allow the construction of a ramp with two parallel stonewalls to transition to elevation 20’ at house to elevation 16’ at the pool. This will maintain a 1” per foot slope on the ramp access.

 Dave Seone put together a landscape design including screening of the north wall with vegetation. Plants will be along the planting bed between the pool and the isolated vegetated wetland and also along the high side of the wall. There will be a black ornamental fence to blend in with the landscaping. Erosion control barrier will be a silt sock.  

Christopher Mickle questioned the height of the stonewall. Rick Grady answered that it will be about 3 ½’. Abigail Hardy passed a letter to the members from Pinebrook Consulting, regarding the wetland area, which discusses the different resource areas and areas being altered in the 50’ buffer zone. Abby would like to see a plan showing the area being lost and the area being developed. The landscaping plan includes 73 plants and not all plants are native. Christopher Mickle asked if there was a previous determination on this project. Abigail Hardy said that there was a negative determination for the patio on file. She stated that the house was built 15 years ago.

Burton Bryan said that the isolated wetland is between the Kelley’s house and the house next door. Abigail Hardy and Deborah Hill visited the site and said that the wetland line looked good. Abigail Hardy said that the DEP map showing the flood line should be shown on the map. Part of what is now a buffer zone will become pool area and it should be shown on the plan as well. She would also like to see the coastal bank line. Christopher Mickle asked that the FEMA flood line should also be on the plan. 

Christopher Mickle questioned if the tree line would be altered. Rick Grady showed the trees that now exist and pointed out the four trees that need to come down to make this work. Christopher Mickle asked how much fill will be required to bring the elevation up to an elevation of 16’. Rick Grady said that there would be an area of about 20’ wide and 16’ long that would be coming up an average of about 2’ and about 100 cubic yards of fill. 

Gregg McBride said that half of the pool is in the 50 foot “no build” zone, and he questions why this is being brought before the Commission without significant mitigation. Rick Grady said that it is an existing grass area and not an undisturbed area that they are looking to make a disturbed area. It is a marginal wetland, which is very narrow. They have proposed mitigation with plantings.

Abigail Hardy asked if it would be possible to push the grade closer to the house so that the existing trees wouldn’t need to be removed and it wouldn’t have to infringe in the undisturbed part of the buffer zone. Rick Grady said that it would be challenging since they will need a handicapped ramp that is pushing them into that area.

Mr. Grady said that they are no closer with the pool than they were with the stone terrace that was approved in an RDA last year. Abigail Hardy said that now it’s pushing on the 50’ buffer zone and the riverfront area. Dave Seone said that the challenge is to avoid any stairs coming out of the house, so the patio has to be flush with the threshold from the door. To get from the patio to the lawn area, they still need the 1” over 1’ ramp that comes down into that area. As for the trees, just to make the loop and the ramp work, there wouldn’t be any access from the terrace down to the lawn area. Christopher Mickle asked that a revised planting plan be submitted. Dave Seone said that this would be done.

Abutter: Bob Molla – 89 Kings Landing. 

Mr. Molla said that he abuts the property on two sides. He is not opposed to the pool but would like to make the comment that there is already an existing pool about the same distance from the banking on the Brian’s property next to them that was put in the late 80’s. The lights from the pool area, when used at night, light up their whole 10 acres of land and shine into their bedroom making the room as bright as daylight. He would just ask that they don’t shine lights back. He is south of the Kelley’s house. 

He pointed out the two cedar trees that are on his property. He then discussed the water that accumulates during a storm. Christopher Mickle said that now they would like the FEMA flood plan and a planting plan put on the plan.

Gregg McBride again mentioned the 50’ line and the pushing the disturbance further from there. He says that that the amount of alteration deserves close scrutiny with nothing in the 50’. If this is to be allowed, there should be a lot more mitigation with plants that provide enhancement of the buffer zone. Abigail Hardy said that adding some low shrubs  would actually help the habitat in the low lying areas and the habitat closer to the marsh area. Gregg McBride said that this is a design and it could be altered in some way to allow for the ramp, with possibly shifting the pool. Clifford Prentiss said that the area could be re-engineered. Gregg McBride said that this may be the most desirable configuration but a considerable amount of mitigation has to be done. Christopher Mickle asked how long they would need to get the requested changes done. Burton Bryan said that the bylaw says that if they are going to build in the 50’ buffer zone, they must make a clear and convincing case that there will be no harm to the wetland. This should be done. 

Motion: Burton Bryan moved to continue the hearing to April 21, 2009 at 7:00 pm.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

No Legal Documents
DISCUSSIONS:

Bylaw Regulation Revisions

Discussion: This is continued from the last meeting. Abigail Hardy said that they are now left with a discussion of the jurisdiction section. Riverfront area and definition of pond,stream and other areas have already been discussed. Christopher Mickle mentioned that page #2 the final page of the jurisdiction section, needs to be approved. Gregg McBride said that it should be broken out, instead of a paragraph format, since it’s easier to look at. Make the number sections broad enough without making more numbers. Abigail Hardy said that she could continue this to the next meeting. She would like to add a subtitle to separate the buffer zones from the resource areas. Gregg McBride said not to leave anything out.  Since there are no questions or comments, he asked Abigail Hardy to make sure all individual resource areas are in the numbered list. 

Motion: David Osborne motioned to review changes at the next meeting with the re-written regulations by Abigail Hardy.

Second: Clifford Prentiss 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Bridge Street – Bridge Replacement (Mass. Highway)

Discussion: Abigail Hardy took some more pictures to show the Commission. The members also have the plans and sedimentation report for the bridge replacement. She showed the storm water plan. They are replacing the bridge but leaving the abutments. She spoke with the North and South River Watershed Association and they were hoping that an outflow pipe on the Marshfield side would be fixed. Abigail Hardy said that the bridge would be closed for one to two years. David Turner will address the Selectmen to have the staging area moved out of the landing area. Abigail Hardy will follow up with him and will write a letter to the Selectmen.

Proposed Trail-across from Jacob’s Farm
Discussion: David Osborne said that the proposed trail goes from the parking lot, down the side of the road and crosses the north side of the barn opposite Main Street. It’s proposed to open a walkway-sized area in the stonewall. They went in with the agent’s approval, cut out some minor brush and continued that trail until it links up with the High School. It’s a short distance, maybe 10 feet.  He will take Abigail Hardy to the site ASAP. Gregg McBride asked if there would be a breach in the wall. David Osborne said that that is proposed. Gregg McBride asked if the gate  (halfway down the field) could be used instead of breaching the wall. David Osborne said that he would mention it to Davis Vose. Abigail Hardy will review it. Gregg McBride asked for a plan for approval. David Osborne said that Dick Twigg would come to the next meeting and give a presentation on this. 

King’s Landing – Float Issue 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that DEP didn’t see how we could charge a fee for the floats, which would be bottom anchored. Abigail Hardy said that the point was made to her, by Mr. Hill from DEP, that they had just received their Chapter 91 license, which means that DEP was not concerned with the Commission’s land being restricted by the floats. 

Abigail Hardy read portions of the letter originally sent from the Commission to Mr. Bulman that is on file. It stated that the Commission approved the placement of floats in the river to provide slips for recreational boaters with the only requirement being that they must be bottom anchored and not in any way affixed to the salt marsh, which is susceptible to erosion. Gregg McBride suggested having Abigail Hardy send a letter to Mr. Bowman stating that the Commission will review this from time to time to assure that he follows our directive. Abigail Hardy will present the letter for review before sending.  

Herbicide use at Jacob’s Farm

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that she’d found a lot of information on the potential impacts to vernal pool species that can be harmed by use of Round-Up. Abigail Hardy said that she would propose that if it’s applied in spot treatments and kept away from the vernal pool and done when there is no forecast of rain, it would be okay. Spray the inside and outside of the walls along Jacob’s Lane and behind the barn. It needs to be done by hand and kept away from the surface water of the vernal pool. Clifford Prentiss suggested getting prices from landscapers. Gregg McBride said that it doesn’t migrate very far.

Board of Health Issue - Use of Conservation Land.

Abigail Hardy read a letter regarding a meeting to be held on 4/27/09 to consider the use of certain land at Stetson Shrine Lane as the site of a proposed new cemetery for the Town of Norwell that abuts Conservation Commission land. 

Loring Farm Update – Gregg McBride 

Gregg McBride went to Brockton court to see the Prime family and interested parties make their case regarding a license to sell the property. The court granted a license to the guardian to sell the property, the price arrived at was no less than $1.1 million. The attorney, appointed by the court, was very clear that the Town had asserted the option to purchase and that the Town had bid more than Mr. Mowberry. The court urged Mr. Spillane (guardian) to seek other offers including the Town. Ira Nagle is the attorney appointed by the court and he suggested that we work with Mr. Mowberry to protect the land. Clifford Prentiss added that Gregg McBride is to meet with the Selectmen tomorrow to get their support of the acquisition. Gregg McBride said that he feels it would be an Executive Session with the Selectmen and the CPC. There is an article in the warrant for $1.3 million.

Simon Hill Property Storm water letter – 

Abigail Hardy will write a two-page letter on the storm water acceptance.

ZBA is hiring their Geotechnical Engineer to review slope stability issues and the ability to construct in difficult terrain. He is not allowed on the property. He plans to walk the exterior of the property and they asked if she would take him to the property, since she knows the property very well. She will take him for two hours on Thursday. 

Stetson Ford House Planning Committee - Christopher Mickle 

There have now been two meetings and they are looking at viable options for use of the house. Abigail Hardy gave a presentation last night to go into the house on a long-term lease. There was also a presentation by Rick and Linda Brown. They are also thinking of having it be like an open bid. 

One main issue is outside of the 3 acres, what is the Commission willing to allow the occupants to do on this property. Christopher Mickle suggested that when this Committee agrees as to what the property should be used for, they should come before the Conservation Commission for approval. Rick Brown would like to use the property as a studio and have more buildings (with Mass College of Art) and classes held there. They might also get bids from people wanting to do other things such as starting a horse farm or to do some other type of farming. Gregg McBride said that we would not want to rule anything out but we wouldn’t want to encourage any intensive use of the conservation area. Christopher Mickle said that Sally Turner is on the planning board is asking about the plan. He said that once decided, a plan will be made and it will then be presented to the Planning Board.  

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

Highway Barn update – David Osborne 

Discussion: David Osborne said that there was a report from Coler & Colantonio regarding toxic gas and lead levels in the large area that is supposed to be taken away. He feels that it meets all the standards. Given this news, David Osborne got out a plan that they had marked up, which they then discussed and approved. 

He suggested that Paul Folsham bring back the plan to whoever did it originally, put in the marks that they had agreed upon, and bring back a new plan so that it can be discussed and have details added.

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1.  Bills – Wes Osborne, General office supplies, MACC Workshops for Abigail Hardy, Advertising fee for increasing bylaws.
Motion: David Osborne moved to pay the bills.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 


In Favor: All


Opposed: None

 2.   Minutes: 1/15/08, 12/2/08, 2/17/09, & 3/3/09
Motion: David Osborne

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Motion:  Clifford Prentiss moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:25pm.

Second: David Osborne

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
Respectfully submitted for approval by Abigail Hardy, Conservation Agent.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 19, 2009.

_______________________________

David Osborne,  

Acting-Chairman of the Norwell Conservation Commission
NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

April 7, 2009 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

EXECUTIVE SESSION MINUTES

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Motion: David Osborne moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation relating to Jacob’s Pond Estates.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Discussion of the Jacob’s Pond Order of Conditions. 

Christopher Mickle stated that the applicant refuses to pay for the peer review or the study. He said that he feels that the commission has done everything they could do to make them understand that this is an OOC that they are bound to. They have gone to the town meeting and the town had approved for us to pay for the weeding of the pond. We need to remove this condition from their Order of Conditions. We can’t force them to do the peer review and he doesn’t feel it’s worth the town’s funds to have it done ourselves.  David Osborne asked what the position on the past due money. Christopher Mickle said that at the time of the negotiations between members of the Selectmen and the applicant as well as, some members of the Conservation Commission, they would conduct the study. He then read a portion of a letter from Jim Boudreau in which Mr. Boudreau recalled the agreement that included the following provisions; That Jacob Ponds Estates agreed to conduct a study of the impact that their septic system was or was not having on the pond. If the report found no impact, they would agree to pay to the town $10k of a past debt towards the cost of cleaning the pond. This would be payable in increments as the units were sold. Then, the requirement in the OOC for the additional $5k annually would be removed. He recalled it being ratified by four members of the Commission and then a posted meeting was held at town meeting. 

Now what the Selectmen have also told us is that the Jacob’s Pond is willing to pay the $10k right now. Christopher Mickle feels that we should accept that payment as soon as possible. We should agree to accept the study as is, and pending the receipt of the $10k, work with the applicant to remove the Order of Conditions from their current Order of Conditions. They would need to file a Notice of Intent. 

Before town meeting in 2007, there was no mention of a peer review or filing of a NOI. We don’t know if they will even file a NOI or pay the fees associated with it. We have been asked to waive the town fee, which is $500, but we cannot waive the state fee of $500. Mr. Boudreau had said that they would pay out of legal, which Christopher Mickle believes to mean that the Board of Selectmen would be willing to pay the advertising fees to advertise the hearing. Clifford Prentiss feels that it’s time to move on. Abigail Hardy said that we don’t have to accept the study. We should say that we are open to them filing the NOI. Clifford Prentiss said to direct them to file a new NOI for the express purpose of removing the ongoing maintenance fee. Christopher Mickle said that there is a specific agreement that has been made that they will conduct a study and pay the town $10k. We should accept the study as is, and their offer to give us the $10k. Abigail Hardy will write them a letter and address it to Roger Hughes and tell him this was discussed in Executive Session and that we have decided to move forward. Christopher Mickle suggested saying that we will accept the study and your offer to give us the $10k now and we are ready to move forward, as per their suggestion. Also mention that we can waive our fee to continue helping you. 

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to have a letter written by Abigail Hardy as discussed. 

Second:  Clifford Prentiss
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Motion: Clifford Prentiss moved to exit out of Executive Session and return to open session. 

Second: David Osborne
Members Polled: Clifford Prentiss – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye, David Osborne – Aye, Kathryn Mudgett – Aye, Gregg McBride – Aye.

Respectfully submitted for approval by Abigail Hardy, Conservation Agent.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 19, 2009.

_______________________________

David Osborne,  

Acting-Chairman of the Norwell Conservation Commission
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